

Local Transport Note 1/11 October 2011 Shared Space CROWN CLARK .



Published by TSO (The Stationery Office) and available from:

Online www.tsoshop.co.uk

Mail, Telephone, Fax & E-mail TSO PO Box 29, Norwich, NR3 1GN Telephone orders/General enquiries: 0870 600 5522 Fax orders: 0870 600 5533 E-mail: customer.services@tso.co.uk Textphone 0870 240 3701

TSO@Blackwell and other Accredited Agents

isidere ds of blind and partially The Department for Transport has actively q the ne sighted people in accessing this document. made available in full on the WII 's Web Content Accessibility Guidelines. Department's website in accordance e W The text may be freely downloaded, individuals or organisations for d tran. ted conversion into other accessible f nave other needs in this regard please mats. If yo contact the Department.

Department for Transport Great Minster House 33 Horseferry Road London SW1P 4DP Telephone 0300, 30, 000 Website www.dft.gov.u.

© Crown opyright 2011

Copyright in the type graphical arrangement rests with the Crown.

You may hanse this information (not including logos or third-party material) free of charge nany harmat or medium, under the terms of the Open Government Licence. To view this licence, isit www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/ or write to the Information Policy Team, The National Archives, Kew, London TW9 4DU, or e-mail: psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk.

Where we have identified any third-party copyright information you will need to obtain permission from the copyright holders concerned. ISBN 9780115532092

13DIN 97001133320

Printed in Great Britain on paper containing at least 75% recycled fibre.

Cover photograph: Ben Hamilton-Baillie

Contents

1. Introduction	5
The Equality Act 2010	8
Evidence base	
Risk and liability	9
2. Understanding shared space	
Demarcation and sharing	
Traffic flow and speed	13
Design flexibility	14
Eye contact	14
3. User needs and behaviour	16
Pedestrians	16
Disabled people	17
Cyclists	19
Drivers	19
4. Scheme development	20
The design eam.	22
Stak older engagement	22
Checking the longn	24
Moha rin	25
5. General design considerations	26
Data collection	27
Space allocation	28
Designing to maintain	29

Materials	
Historic streets	31
6. Detailed design	
De-cluttering	
Designing for low speed	
Transition to shared space	
Crossings	
Level surfaces	
Tactile paving	41
Comfort space	42
The ladder grid	
Parking and loading	45
Cycle parking	46
Public transport	46
Seating	47
Traffic signs and road markings.	48
Lighting	48
Drainage	49
Wheel loading	50
Alternative routes	50
Remedial masure	50
7. References	51
Inde	53

1. Introduction

- This Local Transport Note (LTN) focuses on shared space in high stress environments but many of its principles will apply in other settings.
- It places particular emphasis on stakeholder engagement a inclusive design.
- **1.1** Shared space is a design approach that seeks to change the way tree is operate by reducing the dominance of motor vehicles, primarily the ugh lotter species and encouraging drivers to behave more accommodatingly towards redestrians.
- **1.2** There is no such thing as a definitive shared space deal on Each site is different and the way a street performs will depend on its individual characteristics, the features included and how these features work in a characteristic.
- **1.3** On the Continent, shared space is often used to smooth traffic flow and reduce delays at major junctions. In the UK, it is usefully append to links and minor junctions with the aim of allowing pedestrices to make more freely within the space.
- 1.4 This Local Transport Note N) is main concerned with the use of shared space on links. While it focuses on h Street nvironments, many of its principles will apply to other types of s ce. It is intended to assist those designing and ed s preparing street improvem and nagement schemes. It explains how the troduced in LTN 1/08 Traffic Management and scheme development pr Jess Streetscape (a) can be applied to shared space projects, and presents a 1.20 series of da an consia ations and recommendations to inform that process.
- **1.5** Particular emphasis is placed on stakeholder engagement and inclusive design, where the needs on diverse range of people are properly considered at all stages of the development process. It also stresses the importance of sustainable design, when long-turn maintenance needs are considered as part of the design process.
- **1.6** In a projectional street, motorist behaviour is largely governed by the highway frastructure. Although pedestrians and motorists are equally entitled to occupy the cariageway, pedestrians generally exercise little control over vehicular traffic, other the at controlled crossings such as Zebra and Pelican crossings.
- **1.7** In shared space the messages are more subtle the environment provides less formal indication as to how drivers are expected to behave, thus making their progress within the street increasingly dependent on interpreting the behaviour of pedestrians, cyclists and other motorists.

- **1.8** Every street represents a balance between **movement** (the capacity to accommodate through traffic) and a sense of **place** (the quality which makes a street somewhere to visit and spend time in, rather than to pass through). Shared space is a way of enhancing a street's sense of place while maintaining its ability to accommodate vehicular movement.
- **1.9** Some streets operate naturally as shared spaces they have never been designed as such. However, the purpose of this LTN is to assist those considering neurophysics. Within the scope of this LTN, therefore, shared space is defined the

Shared space: A street or place designed to improve pedestrean hovement and comfort by reducing the dominance of motor vehicles and mabing all users to share the space rather than follow the clearly downed rules implied by more conventional designs.

1.10 Streets that encourage sharing of the space are not new. Many a toric streets as historic core zones and operate as shared spaces, particularly narrow str ples throughout the residential mews. There are many other long-estab sher ey Road in Woking, Surrey country, ranging from functional streets su as Che en Dials in Covent Garden, (see Figure 1.1) to the more relaxed environme t of S London. Shared space has also beer applied a some rterial routes, restoring their traditional place functions. Home Zone some country lanes, particularly those rate as shared spaces. with a Quiet Lanes designation to o_h



Figure 1.1 Chertsey Road in Woking

- **1.11** Sharing in the context of this LTN is a measure of how well pedestrians are able to use the space as they wish without having to defer to vehicle users, including cyclists (cycles are vehicles). A key indication of the amount of sharing taking place is how well pedestrians mix with vehicle users in the main body of the street. Sharing may be facilitated by, for example:
 - introducing physical and psychological features that encourage lower vehicle speeds;
 - removing any implied priority of vehicles over pedestrians in the <u>cerriageway</u>
 - reducing demarcation between pedestrians and vehicular traff.
 - introducing features not necessarily limited to the sides of the streat, success seating, public art and cafes, which encourage pedestrian, to the the space.

ar

1.12 Sharing is defined thus:

Sharing: The ability and willingness of pedestivans, unilitated by the sympathetic behaviour of motorists and others, to move weely around the street and use parts of it that, in a more or overtunal layout, would be considered largely dedicated to vehicular use.

- **1.13** In general, sharing between vebi daysers and pedestrians should take place in the street's carriageway area, not me side of the street which should mainly be the preserve of pedestrians.
- **1.14** For the purpose of this Link references to drivers or motorists generally include motorcyclists. In addition, references to the carriageway and the footway include the notional carriageways/for way in level surface schemes.
- **1.15** Tangible include:
 - pedestrians cupying the carriageway;
 - created levels a social interaction and leisure activity;
 - people spectral longer in the street (evidence of an enhanced sense of place);

and cyclists giving way to pedestrians;

pedestrians crossing the street at locations, angles and times of their hoosing; and

• drivers and cyclists giving way to one another.

1.16 Some shared space streets omit conventional kerbs – these are often called shared surface streets. However, the term is not necessarily an accurate description of the way the space operates – not all such surfaces will be truly shared. In this LTN, therefore, the term 'level surface' is used to describe this feature. A level surface is defined thus:

Level surface: A street surface with no level difference to segregate pedestrians from vehicular traffic.

- **1.17** A level surface is often intended to remove a physical and psychologic. barner uppedestrian movement. It can also indicate to drivers that pedestrian are of confined to the footway and that they can expect to encounter them in the value of the street.
- **1.18** While shared space appears to work well for most people some disabled and older people can feel apprehensive about using the space, particularly, where a level surface is used. In order to address this, this LTN bursts the concept of 'comfort space'. Comfort space is defined thus:

Comfort space: An area of the street preciminal by for pedestrian use where motor vehicles are unlikely to be present.

1.19 In general, comfort space only needs to be unsidered when designing streets with a level surface.

The Equality Act 2010

- **1.20** Shared space can provide benefits for many disabled people but, if it is poorly designed, it can be problematic for some, particularly blind and partially sighted people. Consideration of the needs of disabled people (among other groups) is an important part or shared space design. The duties under the Equality Act 2010 are particularly relevant.
- **1.21** The equality Act 2010 introduced a public sector Equality Duty which came into force in 5th April 2011. The Duty requires public bodies to play their part in making society airer by tackling discrimination and providing equality of opportunity for all. uthoma will need to consider how different people are likely to be affected by new scheme proposals and due regard should be given to the effect they might new on those protected by the Duty.
- **1.22** The Equality Duty replaces three earlier public sector equality duties race, disability and gender and covers additional protected characteristics such as age and religion, etc. Further information is given in *Equality Act 2010: Public Sector Equality Duty What Do I Need To Know? A Quick Start Guide for Public Sector Organisations* (GEO, 2011).

Evidence base

- **1.23** The advice in this LTN is evidence-based. It draws on a programme of research carried out specifically to inform the preparation of this LTN. An early output from this work was a report entitled *Stage 1: Appraisal of Shared Space* (MVA, 2009). The appraisal report came to two key conclusions on the relative safety and the amenity value of shared space, including those with level surfaces. The research programme continued, building on the appraisal stage. The additional research outputs were:
 - Shared Space: Operational Assessment (MVA, 2011b);
 - Shared Space: Qualitative Research (MVA, 2011c).
- **1.24** Where research is mentioned in the text but unreferenced, it relates the above research. Other resources are referenced.

Risk and liability

1.25 Chapter 2 of the *Manual for Streets* (DfT, 2017) provides useful advice on the issues of risk and liability. The subject is covered in greater detail in *Highway Risk and Liability Claims* (UKHLJTG, 2009).

2. Understanding shared space

- Shared space enhances a street's sense of place.
- As the level of demarcation between pedestrians and drivers is reduced the amount of sharing increases.
- In shared space, a design speed of no more than 20 mph is le
- 2.1 Most public space in urban areas is provided by streets. Well resign a streets can offer opportunities for recreation, social interaction and presider activity. Poorly designed streets can be indifferent or unwelcoming, contribution of community severance, reducing social cohesion as well as suppressing levels of walking and cycling. They can also have a negative impact on local ecoemic performance.
- 2.2 ning to spend time in it, it is an If a street does not perform well for peop indication that its place function is too ow. Th relatio ship between place and movement is best understood by conerir e/movement matrix, a concept introduced in the Manual for St (s (DfT, 2007) – see Figure 2.1. The matrix shows how the ratio of the pla be movement function can vary e tune n te depending on the type of real in ques n



Place status

Figure 2.1 Place/movement matrix (from the Manual for Streets (DfT, 2007))

- 2.3 Shared space streets are essentially areas where the balance has been redressed in favour of the place function, although not necessarily at the expense of movement. Indeed, it is important that the movement function is retained if the street is to be truly shared. The movement function could even be enhanced if the implementation of shared space results in less delay to drivers. *Manual for Streets 2 Wider Application of the Principles* (CIHT, 2010) develops the place/movement concept and emphasises how context influences the balance to be achieved.
- 2.4 Shared space does not represent a particular type of street. It is more a broad et of design approaches aimed at encouraging sharing as a way of impro place function. It can achieve this, in part, through minimal use of sidna other traffic management related street furniture. Traffic signals are ften moved. with indications of priority at minor junctions omitted. These hange modi the way the street operates by creating an environment that enco vers. pedestrians and cyclists to behave in a more co-operative mal ler.
- 2.5 Shared space challenges the assumption that segregating pe ians and vehicles by high levels of demarcation improves safety. Av takin evidence indicates a comparable number of casualties in shared space conventional streets. treet This is despite the fact that some of the schemes st d experienced increased use by pedestrians and cyclists after conversion n to shared space. At its simplest, reducing demarcation might mean recoving relardrain g. At the other end of the scale would be the implementation of ev sunass, where conventional kerbs are differentiated surface with vehicles. omitted and pedestrians share a
- 2.6 Shared space is often applicable where he buildings fronting the street have a strong heritage or cultural sig ficance. I s particularly suitable where the quantity and type of surrounding generates a high level of pedestrian demand for nd-us uses other than simply mov aent ough the space. Shared space can also be appropriate at junctions es, where pedestrian desire lines are more diverse. squ Such settings reets come together, can provide good opportunities for where creating dis ct focal p ints.
- 2.7 Shared space should not be pursued for its own sake. Improving pedestrian movement and confort, as well as creating vibrant spaces, for example, are likely to be trimate objectives, and a high level of sharing should only be considered an objective in a own right if it contributes to these higher-order ones.

Demarcation and sharing

2.8 Reducing demarcation indicates that the street is meant to be shared equally by all users of the street. Implied priority for vehicles is reduced, as are physical and psychological barriers to pedestrians using the street.

- 2.9 From the driver's perspective, the behaviour of other users in shared space tends to determine how they drive. By making it easier for pedestrians to move around the street in ways that best suit them, shared spaces present drivers with an environment that is different each time, requiring greater awareness and more cautious behaviour on their part.
- 2.10 A high level of interaction might be indicated by, for example, a pedestrian beginning to cross the street without waiting for an approaching car to pass, with the expectation that it will slow down. From the driver's point of view, it could be level of acceptance of a pedestrian doing this combined with a willing s to slo down. The other end of the interaction scale could be represented ede waiting at a signal controlled crossing. In this case, there is no inte tio ecause both pedestrian and driver are responding to the traffic signa not t each her. Sharing is synonymous with interaction in the above sense s rcation reduces, sharing tends to increase. This relationship is Hustrat d in F 2.2.
- e evel of sharing 2.11 Demarcation and other physical features alone do not dictate that takes place, but they can give a broad indica f what might be expected. Table 2.1 shows the general effect of particular fea ring. A combination res of features is generally more influential on ar than the sum of the effects ar beha ess' of individual features. As the degree of lare e. the physical aspects of a street that encourage sharing) increa e spee s tend to reduce. s, vehi



2.12 Incorporating features from Table 2.1 into a design does not necessarily mean that a particular level of sharing will be achieved. Other factors have an influence such as street layout, frontage activity, pedestrian composition (e.g. shoppers, tourists etc.) and pedestrian activity (e.g. sitting and chatting, using street cafes, etc.).

Less shared design		More shared design
Kerbs	Low kerbs, chamfered kerbs	No kerbs
Pedestrian barriers		No pedestrian vriers
Vehicles restricted to parts of street, e.g. by bollards, street trees, etc.	Implied vehicle paths using surface materials, for example	No barriers vehic monument
Poor quality or unwelcoming public space characteristics	A few places where people can rest and chat	Presence of features such as care in tkets, abundant seating, public art, etc.
Conventional road markings	Limited road markings	ad markings
Traffic signals		No traffic signals
Signal controlled crossings	Zebra crosungs	Courtesy crossings or no crossings

Table 2.1 Influence of typical features on sharing

Traffic flow and speed

- 2.13 Sharing is also a function of respect tradic flow and speed. In general, shared space schemes achieve their maximum benefits when pedestrians use the space in the street that would be dramated pararily to vehicular use in a conventional setting. For pedestrians to fully that the space, relatively low motor traffic flows and speeds are usual necessary.
- 2.14 The Mary al for Streets (Dw, 2007) suggested that, above 100 motor vehicles per hour, redestrians reat the general path taken by motor vehicles in a shared space as a roat to be crossed rather than a space to occupy. However, this figure is not an upper limit or shared space. Shared space streets with substantially larger flows have usen reported to operate successfully, albeit with reduced willingness of periostrans to use all of the street space.
 - whicle speed has a significant influence on pedestrians' willingness to share the take and drivers' willingness to give way to pedestrians (and others). As vehicle speeds decrease, the proportion of drivers giving way increases, so the street becomes more shared. This is where the **design speed** becomes important. The design speed is a target speed that designers intend most vehicles not to exceed and is dictated primarily by the geometry of tracked vehicle paths within the street. For shared space, a design speed of no more than 20 mph is desirable, and preferably less than 15 mph (see Chapter 6).

- **2.16** The design speed need not be the same as the speed limit. It is worth noting that the speed limit in any given situation is not an indication of a safe speed to travel at it is simply the speed that a driver cannot legally exceed. There are many roads where it would be unwise to travel at the speed limit, and it is perfectly acceptable to adopt a design speed below the posted speed limit. For example, a street with a speed limit of 30 mph could be designed to create an environment where vehicles tend not to exceed 12 mph. Ten shared space sites were studied during the research for this Local Transport Note (LTN). All had speed limits of 30 mph out achieved average speeds of around 20 mph.
- 2.17 Although evidence indicates that vehicle flow and speed are important lesign considerations, the flow and speed figures given above are not meant to be treated as absolute or critical thresholds, or pre-conditions for effective design. As with other considerations, they are design inputs that need to be taken into account.

Design flexibility

- A key benefit of shared space, particularly where t vel surface, is that it 2.18 ere is ample, street cafes and the can allow the street to be used in different ways. For e nt the like may be present during the day, while rea occupied by daytime activities could be given over to people visiting ne entertainment venues. hight-t A street could also host regular street sional events such as ark street theatre.
- **2.19** The aim should be to design to allow for this variety of use as appropriate, while maintaining the self-calming effect of the overall design, particularly during the daytime when it is likely to be herst necessary. Note that A-boards, tables and chairs from cafes, pubs an other numerous occupying the street space may require licensing from the occupation of the overall distion, a Traffic Regulation Order will usually be required upped to se streets for events.
- **2.20** The design one shared space is not necessarily complete on implementation. The nature of the scheme might initially have a significant effect on improving driver behaviour, but submient time is necessary to review schemes in operation, allow longer-term responses to settle into place, and make further changes if necessary.

Eye contact

has often been suggested that, when crossing a shared space, it is essential for elestrians to make eye contact with drivers. However, during research into user interaction in shared space, no instances of negotiation by eye contact were observed – indeed, there appeared to be very little overtly demonstrative communication of any sort between pedestrians and drivers. Instead, people tend to communicate through more subtle signals, and this communication can often be one-way. For example, drivers tend to slow down for people who appear as if they are about to cross, even though they may not have expressed any intention of doing so (or even have been aware of the driver). A pedestrian wishing to cross a shared space might initially look for approaching vehicles, but there is nothing to suggest that this is any different from what takes place when people cross a conventional street.

2.22 Eye contact cannot be relied upon, given the difficulty in establishing it with a driver through a vehicle windscreen, especially at a distance. It is important that this is understood to avoid undermining the confidence of blind and partially sighted people using shared space.

3. User needs and behaviour

- Pedestrians should be in a position to choose whether they interact ith vehicles in shared space.
- The availability of comfort space and adequate seating is of being disabled people.
- The reduced impact of motor vehicles often found in the hared space environment is attractive to cyclists.
- There is a notable improvement in drivers giving way to redestrians when vehicle speeds fall to around 15 mph.
- **3.1** Designing shared space, like any street improvement science involves addressing certain key requirements, including that:
 - the scheme should meet the need of all users by unbodying the principles of inclusive design;
 - routes should form a coherent network are scale appropriate to the users;
 - infrastructure must be acceptable in terms of road safety and personal security;
 - the scheme should be confortable to use and accessible to disabled people; and
 - the environment, hourd be increasing and aesthetically pleasing.
- **3.2** In a de-club red environment, the physical arrangement of the street assumes an enhance, role influencing user behaviour.

Pedestrians

- **3.3** Codescians' needs are broadly defined in *Manual for Streets* (DfT, 2007). The key factor c fecting pedestrian comfort in shared space appear to be the volume, type and speed of traffic. Pedestrians generally prefer wide footways and narrow cariageways.
- **3.4** Pedestrians tend to move differently within different spaces, and will not necessarily use all of the street area available to them. Their willingness to occupy the space depends largely on the behaviour of drivers and cyclists. There is a tendency for making increased use of the available space as vehicle flows reduce. For example, at Seven Dials in London (see Figure 3.1), while the perimeter footways provide comfort space, around two in three people pass through the junction using the shared area.

3.5 Reducing the definition between carriageway and footway can encourage this behaviour. When a street is shared, people move more freely and are more likely to follow their desire lines within the street including when crossing. The more pedestrians using the street, the more slowly vehicles tend to travel. Pedestrians should be in a position to choose whether they interact with vehicles. Where a level surface is used, the provision of clearly identifiable comfort space where vehicular encroachment is unlikely can be beneficial.

Disabled people

- 3.6 There are over 10 million disabled people in the UK. The term disa ers a litv wide range of conditions and includes people with physical, sensory or lea na impairment. Four broad categories of disability are described ey are not mutually exclusive - many disabled people, particularly older e more ople than one impairment, the extent of which may vary from ι to ay. Some impairment conditions may not be evident to other people.
- **3.7** Inclusive Mobility a Guide to Best Practice on Access a Padestrian and Transport Infrastructure (DfT, 2002) provides advice on accommutating the needs of disabled people in the built environment. Although a case not obecifically cover shared space, much of its guidance and design principles are valid in these settings.
- **3.8** The availability of comfort space and place used is a benefit to all disabled people.



Figure 3.1 Seven Dials, London

Mobility impairment

- **3.9** This type of impairment includes people who walk with some form of aid such as a stick or walking frame and those who use wheelchairs. Around 70% of disabled people have mobility difficulties, and wheelchair users comprise approximately one-tenth of this.
- **3.10** Well maintained, even surfaces free from clutter and obstructions significantly influence the comfort levels of people with impaired mobility. Ambulatory people with impaired mobility often need regular opportunities to rest.
- **3.11** Mobility impaired people often find using a surface with a pronourced rossia. difficult. Along pedestrian desire lines, a crossfall of between 1 and 2% is preferred and 2.5% should be regarded as the maximum in most case

Visual impairment

- **3.12** About 2 million people in the UK have some form of visual a pair nent. Of these, around 95% have a degree of residual vision. This is highlights the apportance of tonal contrast in aiding navigation. Blind and partially signted, usple may use one or more mobility aids, including indicator canes, long and and guide dogs. Most do not use any mobility aid.
- visation reature for blind and partially 3.13 Evidence suggests that the most imp stant r s best kept uncluttered by temporary sighted people is the building line, and obstructions such as A-boards bstructions present a particular problem, rary as their locations cannot be zarned'. OUN shore-line is conventionally provided by the kerb. If the context an objective of a shared space scheme proposal indicate that a kerb-free lesign desirable, mitigating measures may be required.
- **3.14** For many partially sighted as ple, total contrast is especially useful in enabling them to perceive bound nes sub as the edge of the carriageway or the comfort space. However, contracted surface patterns can be confusing and disorientating, and this new to be taken into account when incorporating them into street designs.

Hearing impairment

3.15 Heating has ranges from mild to profound deafness. Around 10% of people with hearing processes are profoundly deaf. Deaf people can have balance problems, bich hay create difficulties for them on surfaces with a pronounced crossfall.

gnitive impairment

3.16 Condition includes people with learning difficulties, people who have acquired cognitive impairment with age, and people with mental health problems, all of whom may find street environments challenging. Some may experience difficulties in recognising where they are, even in their local environment. Legibility of the street is therefore an important component of design, and reducing clutter can help in this respect.

3.17 The use of easily identifiable features such as trees, pieces of street sculpture, or the facades of landmark buildings can complement street legibility and may be especially useful in helping people with cognitive impairment orientate themselves in the space.

Cyclists

- **3.18** Detailed guidance on general design for cyclists in is provided in Local Trans, pr Note (LTN) 2/08 Cycle Infrastructure Design (DfT, 2008b).
- 3.19 The reduced impact of motor vehicles can be attractive to cyclists nd nay encourage them to divert from other, less attractive cycling routes. wev atin pedestrian movements in the street are also likely to increas poten al for greater interaction with cyclists. In mitigation, research sugge lists have a s fn high awareness of pedestrians in shared space and ten o ride around nem or give way. Cyclists were found to be more likely to avoid or give w pedestrians than vice versa.
- **3.20** An important advantage for cyclists that shared space has own pedestrianised areas is that they are not subject to prohibit areas. Many pedestrianised areas prohibit cycling or restrict it to certain times of ay.
- **3.21** Cyclists prefer smooth, well maintained by aces. Substantial surface texture (e.g. cobbled-effect setts) can be hard the for velists, particularly when turning. The ability to securely park cyclesclose to be defination is important for cyclists.

Drivers

- **3.22** Research found that drives teach to prefer conventional streets because they provide clearly definer areas in pedestnans and vehicles. In shared space, they perceive an increased proof to be a gree of other users, particularly as pedestrians are more likely to encup, the carria, eway and their behaviour may be less predictable.
- **3.23** Where thad signing is simplified and uncertainty in priority is introduced in built-up areas, do us tend to become more attentive and engaged with their surroundings, moving with reater care and at a lower speed.
- **3.24** When the behaviour of pedestrians becomes more difficult to predict, drivers tend to be more cautious. Drivers are more likely to behave courteously to pedestrians where they appear to be the dominant user group the presence of pedestrians in the carriageway significantly increases the likelihood of drivers giving way.
- **3.25** As speeds reduce, drivers increasingly give way to pedestrians. There is a notable improvement in drivers giving way when vehicle speeds fall to around 15 mph.
- **3.26** Reducing the level of demarcation of the pedestrian area (see Figure 2.2) and the amount of formal traffic management features both tend to lead to reduced speeds and, hence, more sharing.

4. Scheme development

- A well planned development process is essential to the success of a success.
- Stakeholder engagement plays a pivotal role.
- A quality audit should be considered for all shared space
- Post-scheme monitoring is important.
- 4.1 Scheme development is divided into a number of stage. Each stage requires careful consideration if the scheme is to meet its intended, procee, satisfy the needs of all its users and continue to operate overtime as designed. Following a collaborative, well planned development process complex outset will help ensure the scheme's success.
- Loca Transport Note (LTN) is 4.2 in th The development process recommende I Street derived from LTN 1/08 Traffic Management a cape (DfT, 2008a). Before the process can begin in earnest, it is sary to establish what is required, why it it. LTN 1/08 categorises these elements leliv is required and how the scheme as Vision, Purpose and Actig - Figur .1 in trates how they might apply to a shared space proposal.
- **4.3** The conceptual stage is he by the overarching **Vision** and aspirations for the site (whether it is a High Street public square or town centre) and the area in which the site is located. Providing an increasive, vibrant and convivial environment is an example of a usion the could lead to a scheme being developed as shared space.



- An inclusive, vibrant and convivial street environment in the town centre
- To stimulate economic activity through increased pedestrian activity
- Manage traffic speeds and improve the pedestrian experience by narrowing the carriageway, using tighter geometry, de-cluttering the street, providing street seating etc

Figure 4.1 An example of Vision, Purpose and Action (based on LTN 1/08 *Traffic Management and Streetscape* (DfT, 2008a))

- **4.4** The **Purpose** describes the reasoning behind the overarching vision in this example, it is to stimulate economic activity. Defining the purpose provides both a design brief and a baseline against which outcomes can be measured. The vision and associated purposes of a scheme are best documented at an early stage in the design process. This documentation will provide the basis for subsequent quality audit and evaluation.
- **4.5** Action describes the individual measures required to enable the scheme to realise its purpose. It is only at this stage that decisions are made as to whether implementing shared space (possibly with a level surface) would be an appropriate retion. Other actions might then include measures such as narrowing the carriatew of etc.
- 4.6 A scheme development process is shown in Figure 4.2. Stakeholder nent is ngag a particularly important aspect of shared space development sim lification. Figure 4.2 shows the input from stakeholder engagement as a art of the lisch design process. In practice, engaging stakeholders is a b us process that can otinu start at the conceptual stage before the initial design is prepa nd be followed by additional engagement exercises at various stage sheme development.



Figure 4.2 The scheme development process (based on LTN 1/08 *Traffic Management and Streetscape* (DfT, 2008a)

The design team

- **4.7** Shared space schemes tend to have wide-ranging objectives beyond more traditional single-issue (e.g. road safety) traffic management schemes objectives such as inclusiveness, street vibrancy and regeneration. It is therefore beneficial to assemble a multi-disciplinary project team which, in addition to the project sponsors, could include the following, for example:
 - highway/traffic engineers;
 - urban designers;
 - town planners/conservation officers;
 - landscape architects;
 - accessibility/mobility specialists;
 - maintenance team managers;
 - lighting engineers; and
 - contractors.
- e street with vehicles is, at first, likely to 4.8 The concept of pedestrians safely share amile with shared space. However, shared appear counter-intuitive to peor space is a way of redressing the gradu los f place function that has arisen over the years with increasing volumes of mo r traffic. It can also bring about wider social, economic and a phity nefits. xplaining how shared space can achieve this by encouraging approbehaviour can be a particular challenge. iate c IÐ Designating a design change n to communicate the vision, design intentions and desired outcom erefore e beneficial. esi
- **4.9** The design the ampion, behally from the project sponsors, will need to be involved at all stages of the project to ensure that design integrity is maintained and the vision is delivered. He on the needs to be willing to listen to concerns people may have about the scheme and explain how the design is intended to address them. LTN 1/08 *Traffic Management and Streetscape* (DfT, 2008a) provides more advice on the role on the design champion.
- 4.10 To define a project to the required standard within specified timescales and to to deduct, it is important that there is both an understanding of the vision, purpose and to poss by all the parties involved, and agreement to deliver them. This requires early engagement with all the project team members, even if some are not scheduled to play a major role until the latter stages of the project.

Stakeholder engagement

4.11 Stakeholder engagement plays a pivotal role in the development of shared space. Schemes are more likely to be successful if engagement is inclusive, involving a wide cross-section of the community. The Parliamentary Advisory Council for Transport Safety report, *Kerb Your Enthusiasm* (PACTS, 2010) discusses the importance of the engagement process and its influence on developing the design to meet the needs of its users.

- **4.12** The engagement process can contribute to the vision and purpose, as well as to the design process itself. It also provides a mechanism for checking from time to time that the vision of the scheme is being adhered to. Apart from groups or individuals representing the interests of motorists, cyclists and pedestrians, stakehold is could include, for example:
 - local access groups representing disabled people;
 - community associations;
 - local retailers; and
 - local business groups.
- **4.13** Organisations such as Living Streets have experiable of supporting community engagement throughout the cycle of planning and unpleted istion.
- 4.14 The views of local access groups are es important. They represent the views -Cla le stre of disabled people who are most likely to use and their input is particularly useful in this respect. Where mobility loyed in an area, it might be ice worthwhile approaching them with a view their providing familiarisation training for the blind and partially sighted per le why sheme opens. Such training can be nitiany concerned about using the street in particularly helpful to those no may be its new form.
- **4.15** There will be different module of exergement, depending on the scale and complexity of the roject of many projects, stakeholder engagement can be co-ordinated though exteering group (which could be chaired by the design champion, where normalized). Apart from the above stakeholders, the steering group might also include project sponsors and professional transport/design bodies.
- **4.16** Careful consideration needs to be given to the means by which designs are column, ated to stakeholders, some of whom will be unable to use purely visual presentation methods. The use of more inclusive and imaginative engagement inclusives which elp to secure ownership from the community and other stakeholders. It was also help designers to understand their requirements. This is important for the ang-tent success of the project.
- **4.17** will be necessary to express the objectives and design ideas to a wide audience, it is useful to consider a range of communication techniques such as:
 - site walkabout with stakeholders;
 - site visits to other shared space environments;
 - 3-D computer visualisation techniques;
 - physical models;

- community street design events (e.g. temporary street mock-ups); and
- web-based communication.
- **4.18** The proposal might be challenged by some stakeholders, so it is important that design decisions agreed at the concept stage are properly documented for later reference. Challenges to shared space often revolve around a case for implementing more conventional street design features. However, such features can compromise the original vision and purpose of the scheme, so designers need to give this areful consideration. It might be preferable to address any concerns through the use of mitigating measures that are more sympathetic to the ethos of shared pace.

Checking the design

- It is recommended that a quality audit is considered formal sha d spac projects. 4.19 The audit needs to be informed by the scheme vision and proce e. Manual for Streets (DfT. 2007) and Manual for Streets 2 (CIH 2010) provid ome useful ach stage should be information about quality audit as well as when an how undertaken. Further advice on quality audit is in preare ion so the Chartered e Department for Transport. Institution of Highways & Transportation
- **4.20** Quality audits might include the following:
 - street character review;
 - road safety audit;
 - cycle audit/review;
 - access audit (including an ergency services and deliveries);
 - parking au
 - walkin , auc
 - non-notorised ther audit (DMRB HD42/04);
 - commune street audit;
 - ua ty impact assessment;
 - visual quality audit;
 - nctionality audit;
 - place check; and
 - materials audit.

- **4.21** The above will help to form the evidence upon which design decisions can be based and against which outcomes can be measured. It is not necessarily exhaustive. For example, if the scheme is likely to have a significant effect on the surrounding network, a traffic management audit may be required to understand its implications for movement patterns and journey times.
- **4.22** For any street improvement scheme to continue fulfilling its objectives over time, it is important that maintenance requirements are considered from the outset a d budgeted for. A maintenance assessment will help ensure these requirements ave been properly considered.
- **4.23** In following contemporary practice on clutter reduction, designers of shared space may wish to take a minimalist approach to design, only introducing natures when they are deemed necessary to achieve the desired functionally. Those undertaking reviews as part of the quality audit will need to be mindful of this approach so that any improvements they suggest are sympathetic to it.
- 4.24 It may be appropriate to test the design using trapal traffic nonagement tools, thes eve their limitations. such as junction modelling or micro-simulation, b While they can help in assessing the potential effect in trathic patterns, they are not designed to specifically model intera petwein pedestrians and vehicles. лOh ase tratic flow Implementing shared space may incr n alternative routes and, nefi while this may be outweighed by the scheme, it needs to be taken into account.
- **4.25** Scheme proposals can be tasted to a dortain extent through temporary interventions, such as switching off traffil signals, installing temporary street furniture etc.

Monitoring

- **4.26** Post-schere monitoring is important for recording user behaviour and assessing whether a schere is operating as planned. It is also helpful for checking if the original vision is being realised.
- **4.27** Moleoring chared space schemes over time can show how they perform against a range of inductors such as improved pedestrian dwell times, commercial uplift, e. Moleitoring could also include social factors such as people's perceptions of the tew as a gement. Continuing dialogue with stakeholders will provide feedback and help to identify any operational problems that need to be addressed. Such a pitoring can also inform future shared space designs.
- **4.28** For any analysis of post-scheme data to be meaningful, pre-scheme records of the various performance indicators are necessary to provide the baseline data. In the case of operational safety analysis, three years of pre-scheme personal injury accident data are required.
- **4.29** It is important to ensure that funding will be available for any proposed monitoring strategy. Funding will also be required to cover modifications to the scheme after implementation, should any become necessary.

5. General design considerations

- Changing the way a street operates requires an understanding of he people currently use the space.
- Shared space can make it easier for the available area to be a
- Maintenance requirements need to be considered from the
- Successful shared space streets do not have to use a street materials
- Extra care is needed in sensitive areas such as historic treets
- 5.1 Recent guidance on street design includes the M for Street, DfT, 2007), Local Transport Note (LTN) 1/08 Traffic Management and Stre ape (DfT, 2008a) and Manual for Streets 2 – Wider Application of the Prin s (CIHT, 2010). These documents emphasise the importance reets as places instead of ning des simply corridors for movement. Traffig Adviso Leafle (TAL) 1/11 Vehicle Security Barriers within the Streetscape (CPN) des guidance on protecting the public and key infrastructure from ver de-borne attack.
- 5.2 Introducing shared space is kely to res t in substantial change in street character and the way it operates, Sol issues th refore require careful consideration in the early stages of design, s specting local architecture, conserving historic sh as features, accessibility, con instraints and utilities. The design team will JCtio need to be able texplai the changes mean to the street's users and other stakeholders
- **5.3** In determining whether space is an appropriate response, it is important to understand:
 - the context of plavined and potential improvements, land use, landscape, conservation, frontage and street activity;

he street is intended to fit in the place/movement matrix, and how this can eved through the implementation of shared space; and

ne architectural context and vernacular style, especially in historic settings.

- **5.4** There is likely to be a significant variation in pedestrian and vehicle movement patterns over a 24-hour day. The designer will need to take these changes into account to allow for flexibility of use.
- **5.5** As a general rule, a good design will avoid isolated pockets of the space being hidden from the rest of the street.

be

- **5.6** Design considerations generally fall into three categories:
 - physical and operational;
 - behavioural; and
 - materials, implementation and maintenance.

Data collection

- **5.7** Changing the way a street operates to bring about an increase in the neel of share requires an understanding of how people currently use the space. It is therefore useful to collect a certain amount of baseline data to inform the design while recognising that planned patterns and levels of use might be tune different from those being recorded.
- **5.8** Useful baseline data include the following:
 - traffic speed;
 - classified vehicle counts including cyc
 - pedestrian crossing movements (crossing and ther desire lines);
 - pedestrian flows along the st
 - pedestrian composition;
 - collision data;
 - night time traffic and practrian activity;
 - location within the raffic and pedestrian networks;
 - identification of desire thes;
 - existence of triple enerators such as hospitals, schools, retail outlets, and hosure centres;
 - attitudinal surveys of drivers, cyclists and pedestrians, including disabled people;
 - view om residents, retailers, town centre managers, community safety officers, local access groups, mobility officers, etc.;
 - assessment of the quality of the pedestrian environment;
 - assessment of land use and frontage activity;
 - analysis of context, e.g. existing street patterns, architecture;
 - records (in historic areas) of existing materials and street furniture;
 - user audit, e.g. community street audit, access audit; and

- observation of how people use the existing space, e.g. sitting, waiting, socialising, etc.
- **5.9** Useful lessons can be drawn from observing how other shared space streets operate. However, differing street contexts and the range of behavioural variables means that wholesale comparisons are unlikely to be helpful. It is the way that particular elements work, either individually or in combination, that is important. Studying these aspects will help the designer decide which might be transtrable.

Space allocation

- Shared space schemes provide an opportunity to review the alloca 5.10 n of ace within the whole of the street. The concept of space allocati em at dds av s with the idea of shared space but, in practice, most space but, in practice, most shared space but, in practice, most sp ain some structuring elements. For example, pedestrians travelling long shared space street will generally walk alongside the building line (much a would in a conventional street). In addition, the preference of ers is to m e along the preference can be central part of the street, away from building fronta les reinforced through the placement of street furniture a contrast and other features in order to enable the edges of et to berate as comfort space.
- **5.11** One of the advantages of shared space and stand surface in particular, is that it makes it easier for the available area to chased flexibly. This is especially useful when room is limited. Figure 5 tions is a least surface street deemed too narrow to include kerbed footways wire enough accommodate the desired pedestrian activity and still allow vehicle access.



Figure 5.1 New Road, Brighton

- **5.12** An important design consideration is a fundamental review of how space is to be used. If width is limited, it is recommended that designers identify the minimum space required for vehicle movement and parking, then allocate the remainder to various pedestrian activities. If this reduces pedestrian space below an acceptable level, it might not be possible to retain parking.
- **5.13** Street space might be required to accommodate some or all of the following key activities or uses:
 - pedestrian movement along and across the street;
 - places to socialise in;
 - pedestrian comfort space;
 - events (e.g. regular markets);
 - vehicular movement (including cycles);
 - parking and loading; and
 - bus stops.
- 5.14 In general, making specific provision r com for pedestrians as an ecessary where a level surface is used. operational requirement is only likely to However, the inclusion of a leve s not mean that comfort space will e a ple, if motor vehicle flows are such always need to be actively p vided. exa that the space tends to be a minated b pedestrians, the whole street might satisfy ce. Cor ort space is covered in more detail in the requirements of content s Chapter 6.

Designing to plaint

- **5.15** For any speet approvement scheme to continue fulfilling its objectives over time, it is important that mantenance requirements, including a regular cleaning schedule, are considered from the putset and budgeted for. This is essential if the scheme is to remain a bugable asset and continue to meets its objectives in the future.
- **5.16** The struct should be easy to clean designing it so that as much of the space as practive le can be accessed by cleaning vehicles or manually operated machines can help reduce cleaning costs. Awkward areas where litter and debris can collect and which can only be hand-swept need to be minimised.
- **5.17** Designers should allow for street works taking place in the future. If bespoke materials are used, the authority might wish to keep spare materials in storage to cover later reinstatements. It is also useful for local authorities to keep a copy of the original construction specification on record. This will help ensure future reinstatements match the original construction quality.

- **5.18** As the condition of the street surface is often key to a successful shared space, it is particularly important that steps are taken to minimise future disruption by utility companies. Highway authorities can use powers set out in section 58 of the New Roads and Street Works Act 1991 to ensure that any street works known to be required by the owners are carried out before the new surface is laid, and to prohibit subsequent street works for a period of time after scheme completion.
- **5.19** Future disruption can be minimised by, for example:
 - giving utility companies three months' notice that a road is to be resurfaced and that they should complete all known outstanding works before constitution
 - installing spare underground cable ducts in anticipation of future demand; and
 - re-routing services into a common utilities trench, where p

Materials

5.20 During implementation of shared space, the street is like usundergo large-scale reconstruction, including a change in surface mater by This presents an opportunity to check, and restore where lece pary, the structural integrity of the lower layers, thus helping ensure that he new surfacine will last.



Figure 5.2 High Street, Stonehouse, Gloucestershire

- **5.21** Successful shared space streets need not involve the use of costly or bespoke materials. Careful and sensitive design is more likely to contribute to successful operation. There are many examples of shared space schemes that work well using inexpensive materials. Figure 5.2 shows such an example. Avoiding bespoke materials can also help to reduce maintenance costs, especially as it may otherwise be necessary to hold stocks of these materials for future reinstatements.
- 5.22 Many shared space schemes use concrete or stone setts as a surfacing merial. As well as their inherent speed-reducing effect (see The Manual for Streets: Evid and Research (York et al., 2007)), the use of such surfacing helps to rentiate spaces from surrounding streets. However, such surfaces are relative and, depending on texture roughness, may not be suitable for disa ed i ple. cyclists and motorcyclists. Care will therefore be required in eir sel location. If resources are scarce, it might be worthwhile limiting certain areas where their effects are most needed (e.g. schementry oints. cle approaches to courtesy crossings, etc.), and use asphalt re.
- **5.23** Setts tend to generate more road noise from pasting paffic, although this can be a particular advantage for blind and partially sighted eop?, bit can provide an audible reference for navigation purposes
- 5.24 Tonal contrast in the surfacing can for an im ortant art of a street's legibility. It is often used to help delineate zones with uch as the notional th carriageway in a level surface scheme, c rtesy crossing points, areas where vehicles are not expected, regulareas, nd N ding or parking bays. To aid street e used in legibility, tonal contrast can njunction with other features such as level differences, tactile paving, str et furnitur and planters.
- **5.25** Care should be exercised highoot prover range of colours and tones to avoid overly elaborate disigns and potentially greater maintenance costs. It is also important they do not cause concusion with regard to guidance paths/delineator strips, where provided.
- **5.26** Surfacing mater is should be resistant to undue colour loss and easy to clean. Tonal untrast can be affected by lighting conditions, and this needs to be taken interconsileration.

Histon, streets

tra care is needed in historic streets, including those with asphalt surfaces.

- **5.28** We designed shared space can bring about many improvements, particularly the reduction of modern day street clutter. However, it is important that creating shared space is appropriate to the street's context.
- **5.29** Features of historic interest should be identified and retained in the new design. Even ordinary streets can show evidence of earlier designs that could be retained for sustainability as well as heritage reasons. Features for retention include:

- historic paving, such as Yorkstone;
- granite setts;
- historic lamp posts;
- street furniture such as statues, fountains, seating and old-fashioned phone boxes;
- historic ironwork such as railings and manhole covers; and
- strengthened paving areas around cellar entrances.
- **5.30** Changes to the street can affect the setting of historic assets, including order buildings and structures such as statues, fountains and telephone bases (a) of which might be listed). However, changes can be beneficial when for example, they remove street clutter and allow for unobstructed views of the street status of interest within it.
- t part of **No**haracter. For 5.31 In some cases the form of a street can be an imp fining feature of the example, kerbed footways and their alignment mig t be street, and their removal can be detrimental to the gs of listed buildings. It may **††**' easons. If there is a strong therefore be appropriate to retain kerbs; hetic ae justification for a level surface, contraing ma rials c be used to retain the visual line of the original kerbs.

6. Detailed design

- A relatively uncluttered environment is often a key feature of shared pace.
- Low vehicle speeds can be encouraged by a street's appearance, its ambiguity and making it difficult to drive through quickly.
- Courtesy crossings can be very effective in encouraging drivers to give way to pedestrians.
- A level surface should not be a design objective in its own
- Comfort space is of particular benefit to disabled people and older people.
- A ladder-grid movement pattern minimises the need for pulsestrians to interact with vehicles.
- Parking and loading areas in shared space storks require careful consideration.
- Early consultation with bus operators during the planning stages can be important.
- Shared space streets present a opportunity to provide generous amounts of seating.
- Lighting is an important in the ture in thared space schemes.

De-cluttering

6.1 A relatively unpluttered environment is often a key feature of shared space. Decluttering is not amply a matter of reducing the use of signs, markings and street furnitum associated with traffic management. Many of the traditional features that denarcal space, such as kerbs and material differences, can change or disappear entirey. *Manual for Streets* (DfT, 2007) and Local Transport Note (LTN) 1/08 *Traffic is nagement and Streetscape* (DfT, 2008a) provide advice on reducing clutter in the sum scape.

5.2 E. ch item of street furniture needs to be justified, and it is good practice to aim for even item to serve more than one purpose. For example, cycle stands, planters, seating and litter bins could be used to define the general carriageway area or act as barriers to protect pedestrian comfort spaces. In addition, litter bins and signing could be attached to street lighting columns. Using items of furniture in this way can reduce the requirement for single-purpose items and minimise the need for sign posts. Bin design and placement should be carefully considered in order to promote a well-managed and litter-free street. **6.3** Inclusive Mobility – A Guide to Best Practice on Access to Pedestrian and *Transport Infrastructure* (DfT, 2002) provides advice on the design and positioning of street furniture.

Designing for low speed

- 6.4 A natural consequence of the change in the place/movement balance brought about by the introduction of shared space is the need to influence the way users more within the area. Changes in behaviour need to act at individual and group levels, and the design of the layout can have a significant influence here.
- 6.5 As a general principle, shared space should present a series of feat es a events to drivers that require them to increase their awareness and scious CO decisions on how they should negotiate each feature. These atic, e.g. Ja measures that reduce forward visibility or provide deflet e vehice path, or n of they might be dynamic, e.g. pedestrian activity, possibly can by seating, street cafes etc.
- 6.6 A key check within the design process is to conside how the street presents itself to drivers passing through it, including the usare and requency of features that encourage drivers to adopt the appropriate be aviou
- 6.7 Aspects of street design that encourage for vehicle speeds have more influence on encouraging sharing than any of the for high levels of sharing, a design speed of no more than 20 mph, and preferably 15 high oness, is necessary.
- 6.8 Low vehicle speeds can be en ouraged by:
 - making the street look a lifeer incrent;
 - creating ambigute for drivers, and
 - making revisically a ficult to drive through quickly.
- 6.9 Making the street pok and feel different can be achieved by means such as:
 - a shang in surfacing block paving has been found to reduce traffic speeds by be veen 25 and 4.5 mph, compared with speeds on asphalt surfaces see The Manual for Streets: Evidence and Research (York et al., 2007);

the presence of street trees, street art, cycle parking, or other items of street urniture in unconventional positions such as the middle of the street (some may leed a degree of protection depending on vehicle tracked paths);

- a reduction in the use of signs and other traffic management measures;
- introducing visual narrowing;
- reducing forward visibility; and
- using tighter geometry.



Figure 6.1 Visual narrowing

- 6.10 Features such as planting, have a value and public art can reduce forward visibility and introduce hon ontable effection to create a meandering route through the space. They can be particulated useful where streets are long and straight. Care should be taken to end re that places where pedestrians are likely to cross are not obscured.
- 6.11 These features can also be used to create visual narrowing of the street. Visual narrowing can be a pecially effective in changing a street's character. Figure 6.1 shows how the addition of a row of trees has been used to visually narrow the street (and approve its sense of place).
- **6.12** Tight and up the geometry of the street includes the use of small corner radii at inctions where kerbs are retained) and deliberate changes of direction. It might be necessary to conduct a swept path analysis to ensure that the largest vehicles the super needs to accommodate can pass through.
- **6.13** Designers may wish to consider further restricting width and increasing horizontal deflection at key locations such as crossing points, even though this could require large vehicles to negotiate them at speeds well below the design speed. Given that most shared space streets are of limited extent, this is unlikely to create unacceptable delays to vehicles. Chapter 7 of the *Manual for Streets* (DfT, 2007) provides further advice on measures that encourage low traffic speeds.

- 6.14 Many of these features also encourage pedestrians to use the street space. Other measures that encourage this include rest areas, art installations, and street cafes.
- 6.15 In addition to controlling speeds, it might be desirable to reduce motor vehicle flows for a shared space to work well. This can be achieved by changes to the surrounding network, although it may not always be necessary. Many shared space schemes experience lower flows on completion simply as a consequence of the tendency for some drivers to avoid such environments.

Transition to shared space

- 6.16 It is important that drivers enter shared space streets at an appropriate spind. It might therefore be useful to convey this requirement to them by the approach by means of a gateway feature. Ideally, the feature would encourage drive to slow down to the scheme's design speed before entering the hared area. Figure 6.2 shows an example of a shared space gateway feature.
- However, gateway features are not always necess 6.17 e the scheme begins at a T-junction for example, speeds on entry tend to be nd manese situations the will only be necessary for space can often announce itself. In gener teway operational purposes where entry spec cheme's design speed ed the as exc (although designers may wish to inco. feature anyway for orate aesthetic reasons).

Figure 6.2 Example of a shared space gateway feature

- **6.18** The change from a conventional street to a shared space could be indicated by various measures used singly or in combination, such as:
 - a reduction in road width;
 - visual narrowing (e.g. trees either side of the entry point);
 - a portal feature that reduces the visual (or actual) height;
 - a raised table;
 - a change in surfacing material; and
 - signing.
- 6.19 Where the speed difference either side of the transition is sign ficancing viscal traffic calming features using horizontal or vertical deflection hands be required to bring traffic speeds down quickly.

Crossings

- led, a hough on busier shared 6.20 In shared space, crossings tend to be contr some^t space streets controlled crossings a nes nec ssary. However, controlled crossings using signals can cause drive behave in ways not entirely compatible bey might travel a little faster when they with the shared space ethos. F aple see such a crossing because of the grouped estrian behaviour. While Jebra cross ter c stainty with which they can predict gs may be better in this respect, they still need to be signed and arkeo accor ance with the Regulations, and this can detract aesthetically from a elati n-free environment.
- 6.21 Crossings in share uspace are often called courtesy crossings. Figures 6.3 and 6.4 show some good camples. These crossings are so named because there is no statutor equirement for drivers to give way to pedestrians, but many do out of courtesy. In practice, it appears that drivers tend to treat courtesy crossings as they would a Zebu crossing.
- **6.22** In order to sinforce this behaviour, courtesy crossings can be highlighted in a number of ways, including:

onal contrast;

using bollards or other vertical features to indicate the pedestrian entry to e crossing;

- locating the crossing on a raised table (where a level surface is not a general feature);
- locally narrowing the carriageway to create vehicle pinch-points; and
- using a section of differently textured surfacing on vehicular approaches to the crossing.



Figure 6.3 Courtesy crossing, Cheste



Figure 6.4 Courtesy crossing, Poynton

- 6.23 Pinch-points can create problems for cyclists if there is enough room for drivers to overtake, but not enough for the manoeuvre to be carried out safely. If the narrowing is physical (as opposed to visual), 4 metres or more clear width should be sufficient to allow a typical car to pass a cyclist safely. Such a gap will also create a give-and-take situation for opposing flows of motor vehicles, which further calms traffic in the vicinity of the crossing. That said, pinch points should be much less of a issue for cyclists in shared space, given the vehicle speeds which can be expected.
- 6.24 Textured surfacing on the approach should not extend over the actual crossing if it is likely to be uncomfortable for people to walk on. It is also important that the sum se texture does not cause stability problems for cyclists or motorcyclists, particular, when it is wet. It can be useful to include a smooth strip for the ben fit on yclists.
- 6.25 Crossings are best located on pedestrian desire lines. Desire in call be determined in a number of ways, including:
 - analysing pre-scheme pedestrian movement patterns;
 - anticipating significant attractors within the new arrangement; and
 - public and stakeholder engagement.
- 6.26 Ensuring that intervals between court sy crossings and reasonable will benefit pedestrians and present frequent feat st neiphilitease driver awareness. ovide the shortest possible crossing distance. Crossings should be orientated However, pedestrian desire lip s might t alv s be perpendicular to the carriageway. Figure 6.5 shows how inno. tive use of urfacing materials at a courtesy crossing can accommodate a number desire li es. Note that the figure does not show the necessary tactile paving ich s uld erve the perpendicular crossing alignment.



Figure 6.5 Crossing accommodating various desire lines

Level surfaces

- **6.27** Level surfaces seem to be most acceptable to drivers and pedestrians when parts of the space are understood to be mainly reserved for pedestrian use. Research suggests that level surfaces are appreciated by many disabled people, including deaf people, people with learning difficulties and people with impaired mobility.
- 6.28 A level surface should not be a design objective in its own right. Any decision to use a level surface should be the result of a thorough consideration of what is required to deliver the desired degree of sharing. The time for considering the tread for a vel surface is at the action stage of scheme development, i.e. only after the vision are purpose have been established.
- 6.29 A level surface can have a significant visual effect that can chan a more coherent and attractive public realm. Some other advantages of level surfaces withat they:
 - make crossing the street easier physically;
 - can have a calming effect on traffic;
 - allow for more efficient use of space, enclosed ally were street width is limited; and
 - allow for flexible use of the space.
- 6.30 However, level surfaces will not be appropriate in all circumstances, such as where vehicle flows preclude a high regree visharing, or in some conservation areas where kerb lines might be channed for the street. There are also implications for drainage design.
- **6.31** Level surfaces, especially bebusie scalings, can create significant problems for blind and partially eighter people who often use kerbs to define comfort space and to navigate by Whet nevel surface is desirable therefore, it may be necessary to implement rangating heasures.
- **6.32** The extent of magation required will depend on the circumstances. Measures to demand the notional carriageway could include, for example, tactile paving, bolards, in other street furniture.
- **6.33** In general, major vehicles tend to stay towards the centre of the street in a shared space, even when it has a level surface. This behaviour can be reinforced by the use of tonary intrast in the surfacing. Where tonal contrast is used in this way, abstract protections that might confuse any delineation messages need to be avoided. Buildings another vertical features in a level surface street might need some form of physical protection, depending on their proximity to vehicle swept paths.

Tactile paving

6.34 For shared space streets without a level surface, *Guidance on the Use of Tactile Paving Surfaces* (DETR, 1998) will generally apply. In streets with a level surface, tactile paving is sometimes used as a delineator strip between the notional carriageway and the footway – a use not covered in the tactile guidance. Corduroy paving, which conveys the message 'hazard, proceed with caution', is usually used (although some schemes use other tactile methods, such as a textured set). It can be useful to use a contrasting colour for the delineator strip.



Figure 6.6 Conduct engineation changing to blister paving at crossing

6.35 As part of developm. at of Exhibition Road, London, into a shared space with a level surface, t s were carried out on the suitability of corduroy paving for this e – see Example Found Corduroy Delineator Testing (MVA, 2011). The trials purpo ted that a 800 mm wide strip of corduroy tactile paving could be reliably de ons dete ted b blind and partially sighted people. The trials also found it didn't nt a burier to mobility-impaired people. An examination of the results epres that there may be scope for reducing this width to 600 mm while g its effectiveness as a delineator strip. naintan

6.36

there corduroy paving is used as a delineator, it should change to blister paving at crossing points – see Figure 6.6. Blister paving should not be used as a general delineator because of its specific meaning of indicating a crossing point. In addition, over-use of blister paving can create instability issues for some users, particularly disabled people or older people.

Comfort space

6.37 Comfort space is defined in Chapter 1 thus:

Comfort space: An area of the street predominantly for pedestrian use where motor vehicles are unlikely to be present.

- **6.38** When considering the need for comfort space, designers need to check if the woe of environment warrants its addition and, if so, whether the layout of the street already provides it. In a conventional street, kerbed footways usually privide comfort space. In a level surface street, comfort space is provided by other means. In general, it should only be necessary to specifically designed r compart space where a level surface is used.
- 6.39 It is not always necessary to design for comfort space in ovel surface streets because certain arrangements have inherent comfort space. The xample, comfort space might be provided by a shopping colonnade since distance from vehicle tracked paths. Some level surface environments, such a name Zones and residential mews, can be quiet enough to be comfort paces in their own right.
- 6.40 However, comfort space always need to be taken intraccount if the layout does not provide sufficient comfort space no ural, in the state to be designed in.
- **6.41** Comfort space is of particular benear to dis bled people and older people, but it is especially important for bline and particly signted people, and it needs to be designed with their needs in find.
- 6.42 Comfort space should be interview a between junctions and connect to suitable However, it does not need to be delineated by a crossing points along the are continuous bar would be feat the object of shared space). Delineation ier om a tax le strip to, say, a row of bollards every few metres. It could might range <u>بال</u> even be lz absent. s sh as where the comfort space is in front of a row of nce from vehicle tracked paths. Comfort space can also be shops some dis indicated by differ t features in combination.
- **6.43** Contert space is of most value in busier streets. As the impact of vehicular traffic reducts, the defulness of comfort space diminishes. On the quietest of streets, spacific neasures to provide comfort space might be unnecessary.
- 6. Conitting all delineation is only likely to be appropriate in quieter streets where the onling line (the most important navigation feature for blind and partially sighted people) can be easily followed or where the consequences of straying from it are minimal.
- **6.45** Where the need for specifically providing comfort space is not clear cut, such as in lowly-trafficked situations or where vehicle tracked paths are some distance from the building line, it might be worthwhile omitting it in the first instance and observing the new layout in operation. Comfort space can always be created later if the need for it becomes apparent, although the initial layout will need to be designed with this possibility in mind.



Figure 6.7 Comfort space

- 6.46 Discussing the need for comfort space (and how it mucht be provided) with local access groups and other stakeholder can be especially useful. Such engagement can focus on a site-specific solution, wishinght be more appropriate than one arrived at following a more formulate applicable to design.
- own the centre of shared space streets, in some 6.47 While drivers tend to travel sary to in blement measures to discourage them circumstances it may be nec from encroaching into the space. At its simplest, this might be achieved by omic using tonal contrast. If this asuti it could be reinforced by, for example, the asior of street furniture. If parking in comfort spaces careful siting of ou 1 iter mpliance may be best realised through better enforcement becomes a problem, sical features. rather than adding p
- 6.48 Figure 6.7 illustrates how comfort space might be realised using a range of features.

The ladder g

- **6.49** In general, pedestrians in a conventional street will use the sides of the street to avel along it, and cross at distinct points along its length. This movement pattern con be described as a (virtual) ladder grid pattern.
- **6.50** While a prime objective of shared space is to enable pedestrians to move more freely through the space by crossing in places and at angles of their choosing, blind and partially sighted people are likely to want to continue to move along and across the street in a ladder grid pattern.



Figure 6.8 The ladder grad oncept

- 6.51 A ladder-grin minimise, the need for pedestrians to interact with vehicles, it keeps crossing ustaces relatively short, and it allows blind and partially sighted people to make best use on the of the building lines or comfort spaces for orientation and navigation purpose
- **6.52** Figure 6.8 in strates the ladder grid concept where comfort spaces on either side the linked by the crossings. As a general rule, where specific provision of comfort space is considered necessary, a ladder grid will also be required.
- 6.5 Shared space can encourage increased activity in the body of the street. It may, for a mple, encourage cafe owners to seek to expand into the space to create a street cafe. Designers need to bear this possibility in mind and consider how to balance the overall social benefits of such developments with the needs of pedestrians and, in particular, the navigational needs of blind and partially sighted people.
- 6.54 A ladder-grid (if necessary) should be arranged so that its routes are not obstructed by such developments. One way of achieving this is to maintain a clear route for pedestrians along the building line between the premises and the street cafe area.

Parking and loading

- **6.55** Parking and loading areas in shared space streets require careful consideration, especially where a level surface is used. It is important that vehicles do not to obstruct pedestrians or create other problems for them. Parked vehicles can be a particular hazard for blind and partially sighted people, who may walk into wing mirrors, opened doors, lowered tailgates, etc.
- 6.56 Short- and long-stay parking present different design issues to be addressed. whortterm parking may be desirable for shoppers, but will be accompanied by frequence vehicle movements. Long-term parking generates less frequent movements, and need not be located as close to the shops etc., but it creates a longer state presence on the street. The merits of each need to be considered in elation to the street's context, the scheme's design vision and parking protocolor in the neighbouring areas.
- 6.57 For disabled people, being able to park near important destinctions is one of the advantages that shared space has over pedestrial subareas. The location of parking for Blue Badge holders is an important consider use and local organisations representing disabled people can help in this respect.
- 6.58 Care will be needed to discourage veh cle enc bachment into areas predominantly used by pedestrians, including comfo provided. A particular problem pa in level surface streets can arise if the pa ng bays are close to pedestrian space along the building line with no feat separating the two. Inconsiderate **Mysic** parking can result in vehicle encroach on the space, which may prevent wheelchairs or buggies from gh. Figure 1.1 in Chapter 1 shows how tting thro street furniture can be us e footway from parking and loading in a to p tect level surface scheme.
- **6.59** Where parking and using are controlled, it is important that restrictions are clearly indicated. Figure to address this issue can result in high levels of non-compliance and difficulties in enforcing restrictions.
- 6.60 Using allow lines a indicate parking restrictions can compromise the aesthetics of shared space schemes, especially where other road markings are largely absent. Restricted parking zones avoid the need for yellow lines, but the restrictions need to a clear to motorists.
- 5.61 The next for parking bays is anticipated, it will be beneficial to include them in the obsign from the outset. Note that the use of coloured paviours as a road marking and to be authorised.
- **6.62** Parking can be used to help in demarcating pedestrian space. It can also be arranged to introduce road narrowings and horizontal deflections to control vehicle speeds. End-on or echelon parking is particularly effective in this respect, but it may not be aesthetically appropriate in all situations.

6.63 Where delivery or loading takes place throughout the day, and where no appropriate facilities exist at the rear of the business premises, specific provision may be required for delivery vehicles. Ideally, the arrangement would involve minimal distance between the loading area and the businesses being served, and a loading route that avoids heavily textured areas which can make the movement of wheeled loads difficult.

Cycle parking

- 6.64 In general, cycle parking is best located as closely as practicable to here the generators in the street, with additional parking dispersed along the street's length as appropriate. Well designed and appropriately positioned cycle stands whelp to discourage informal cycle parking which can be inconvenient to nedestrians.
- 6.65 Sheffield stands with adequate spacing are popular with evclist, as they are easy to use and offer an effective means of securing cycles. Isolated stands and end stands in a row of stands should be fitted with a low level, poing rail to ad blind and partially sighted people.
- **6.66** Cycle parking should not obstruct pedestruct besire uses, especially through comfort space (though it could provide a bour lary feature to the comfort space see Figure 6.7). It might be possible to incorrect besore attachment points with other street furniture, but care is require the ensure that parked cycles do not become a hazard to others.
- 6.67 LTN 2/08 Cycle Infrastructur, Design (DF, 2008b) provides further advice on cycle parking.

Public transport

- **6.68** A shared space schema can affect bus services in a number of ways. It may become new bus route, may continue to serve existing buses, or it may displace bus services to surrounding streets. If the scheme is going to affect bus services, early consultation with bus operators during the planning stages is important.
- **6.69** Bus sops hand to be accessible. Where kerbs are retained, a bus boarder can be provided with a locally raised kerb. Chapter 6 of *Inclusive Mobility A Guide to Best Practice on Access to Pedestrian and Transport Infrastructure* (DfT, 2002) provides a illustration of an accessible bus stop. The above arrangement can be adapted to level surface schemes by tapering the raised surface down to street level at a greatient no steeper than 1 in 20.
- **6.70** There is anecdotal evidence of buses and taxis sometimes travelling at inappropriate speed in certain shared space streets. It might therefore be worthwhile contacting bus operators and local taxi companies to ensure their drivers are aware of what is required of them when passing through these areas.

Seating

- 6.71 Improving a street's sense of place is key in shared space design, and a significant indicator of success in this regard is increased pedestrian dwell times. Shared space streets present an excellent opportunity to provide generous amounts of seating, which can encourage people to spend more time in the street. Conversely, there might be little incentive for people to stop and socialise if seating is largely absent.
- **6.72** Seating is best situated in well overlooked locations. It is of particular benefit is disabled people, older people and people carrying heavy shopping. The site *Mobility* recommends seating at intervals of no more than 50 metries in commonly used pedestrian areas. Advice on seating is also available in a seating decom guide published by I'DGO (Inclusive Design for Getting Outdoors) one *The Design of Streets with Older People in Mind* (Newton and Ormerod, 2017–2011).



Figure 6.9 eating in Great Queen Street

6.73 Alths of disabled and older people are likely to prefer conventional seating, other apportunities to rest can be provided less formally, such as by bespoke seating, low walls, or other street furniture. Figure 6.9 shows an example of seating that hav been designed to integrate well with litter bins, creating an attractive uncluttered environment.

Traffic signs and road markings

- **6.74** The *Traffic Signs Regulations and General Directions* (TSRGD) 2002, as amended, detail all the prescribed traffic signs applicable in the UK (including road markings, which are technically traffic signs).
- 6.75 However, there is no underlying need to provide traffic signs. They are required to inform or warn road users and give effect to traffic regulation orders, and, there it may be easier to default to typical signing layouts, it is often possible to follow more sensitive approach. Reducing the use of signing reflects general mode practice, but it is particularly appropriate in shared space indeed, it might be a fundament part of the design.
- 6.76 The Manual for Streets (DfT, 2007) and LTN 1/08 Traffic Manual content and Streetscape (DfT, 2008a) provide further advice on reducing the use of ligning. General advice on the application of prescribed signs is given in the Traffic Signs Manual (DfT, 1982–2009). Where non-prescribed signs are consurred necessary, they need to be authorised.

Lighting

- **6.77** Lighting is important in shared space. Uthout the string ambiguity for drivers is one of the ways of designing for low speed, the ould not be achieved through inadequate lighting. For the struct to be shared, drivers need to be able to observe pedestrian behaviour day or light.
- **6.78** Lighting needs to be considered at an early stage in the design process. Well designed lighting can enhance a verse sight-time sense of place, and making lighting an integral part of the lesign will reduce clutter as well as improve the appearance of the verse. Lighting can be incorporated into items of street furniture such as planters or be ards, or attached to buildings where practicable.
- **6.79** Lighting useds to be fairly even, as areas in shadow can give rise to concerns over personal security. Shapter 10 of the *Manual for Streets* (DfT, 2007) provides further advice on lighting. As example of well designed lighting is shown in Figure 6.10.





Figure 6.12 Vell designed lighting, Devizes

Drainage

- **6.80** Drain ge receives careful consideration in shared space design, especially where a real surface is used. New drainage paths might differ from existing ones, so it may be have sary to install additional gullies. Excessive crossfall on pedestrian desire tes needs to be avoided, as it can create difficulties for many disabled people see Chapter 3.
- **6.81** Particular care is required to ensure that ponding does not take place and that surface water drains properly in the absence of kerb upstands. Linear surface drainage is often used to mitigate the loss of the kerb. If tactile delineator strips are provided, it might be appropriate to locate the linear drains immediately alongside them.
- **6.82** Many shared space schemes use block paviours, which offer opportunities for implementing a permeable drainage surface. Detailed guidance on sustainable drainage systems (SUDS) is contained in the *Interim Code of Practice for Sustainable Drainage Systems* (CIRIA/National SUDS Working Group, 2004).

Wheel loading

- **6.83** The surfacing and its underlying construction should be designed to accommodate vehicle loading as appropriate. This includes mortar mixes, drain gratings and other surface features. Quality of workmanship is important, particularly when using materials such as setts, or bespoke items. Defects and poor detailing can spoil the appearance of the street and create trip hazards.
- 6.84 It is worthwhile assuming that any part of the space that can be physically ad sed by vehicles may well be at some time or other, regardless of whether allowed or not. As such, it is useful to consider the likelihood of the ar when vehicle-accessible area needs to be constructed to accommodate ading. neel This does not necessarily mean that every vehicle-accessible urfac need o be able to take HGV loads - it will depend on the likelihood of pa sses of vehicle occupying a given area.
- **6.85** Failure to address this issue can result in areas intended main, it is pedestrian use suffering from damaged paviours.

Alternative routes

- **6.86** The availability of suitable alternative soutes and up a significant impact on traffic flows following scheme completion. It has been observed at a number of shared space schemes that some drivers and the street after it has been converted to shared space. However, it is also possible that drivers might be attracted to the street if the implementation to shared space results in less delay.
- **6.87** The potential for a considerable transfer of traffic to adjacent streets needs to be recognised planning for an ad space should be considered in the context of the surrounding area, to be the containing at the street in isolation. It is important that improving conditions are pedestrians in one street does not result in a worsening of the pedestrian environment in adjacent streets.

Remedial measure

- **6.88** There may be times when certain elements of the design do not perform as well as included. Designers need to bear this in mind and be prepared to monitor the scheme and make modifications (possibly some time after scheme implementation) intequired.
- **6.89** Some modifications can be difficult to implement if the necessary infrastructure is not built in as a contingency measure. It is therefore useful to consider what the potential modifications are, and base the need for any such contingency works on the likelihood of them being required. For example, where the need for a particular traffic sign is not clear, it might be worthwhile omitting the sign but installing a cable duct for illumination purposes should it become necessary later.

7. References

Centre for the Protection of National Infrastructure/Department for Transport (2011) Traffic Advisory Leaflet 1/11 Vehicle Security Barriers within the Streetscape. DfT.

Chartered Institution of Highways & Transportation (2010) Manual for Street Application of the Principles. CIHT.

Colin Buchanan and Partners (2009) Economic Impact of Traffic Storks. Gluondon Authority.

Construction Industry Research and Information Association//National SUDS Working Group (2004) Interim Code of Practice for Sustainable Encipage System CIRIA. Part of a series of guidance documents on SUDS available from v.vw.sub-org.uk/suds/ciria_ publications.htm

Department for Transport (1982–2008) Traffic Ligns Lanual Chapters 1–8. The Stationery Office.

Department for Transport (2002) Incluming to blin. – A Guide to Best Practice on Access to Pedestrian and Transport Infrastructure. D.

Department for Transport (200) Trans Advisory Leaflet 3/04 Quiet Lanes. DfT.

Department for Transport (2005) June Zolles – Challenging the Future of our Streets. DfT.

Department for Trap port (2017) Manual for Streets. Thomas Telford.

Department for ransport (2008) Local Transport Note 1/08 *Traffic Management and Streetscape*. The Stationary Office.

Department for Konsport (2008b) Local Transport Note 2/08 Cycle Infrastructure Design. The Stationary Office

Department ist Transport (2008) Local Transport Note 3/08 *Mixed Priority Routes:* A sectific sers' Guide. The Stationery Office.

Department of the Environment, Transport and the Regions (1998) *Guidance on the Use of* Tactile Paving Surfaces. DETR (now DfT).

Equality Act 2010. The Stationery Office.

Government Equalities Office (2011) *Equality Act 2010: Public Sector Equality Duty What Do I Need To Know? A Quick Start Guide for Public Sector Organisations*. GEO.

Institute of Highway Incorporated Engineers (2002) Home Zone Design Guidelines. IHIE.

ater

Institution of Highway & Transportation (2000) Providing for Journeys on Foot. IHT.

MVA Consultancy (2009) Stage 1: Appraisal of Shared Space. DfT.

MVA Consultancy (2011a) *Exhibition Road Corduroy Delineator Testing*. Royal Borough of Kensington and Chelsea.

MVA Consultancy (2011b) Shared Space: Operational Assessment. DfT – awaiting publication.

MVA Consultancy (2011c) Shared Space: Qualitative Research. DfT - awaith power

New Roads and Street Works Act 1991. The Stationery Office.

Newton, R. and Ormerod, M. (2007–2011), *The Design of Streets whe Orece apple in Mind*. University of Salford, Inclusive Design for Getting Outderry (I'D'O), available at www.idgo.ac.uk/design_guidance/streets.htm

Parliamentary Advisory Council for Transport Safety (2011) Key Your Enthusiasm. PACTS.

Quimby, A. and Castle, J. (2006) *Review of Simplify Streugcape Schemes*, TRL Report No. PPR292. Transport Research Laboratory

Traffic Signs Regulations and General Directions (SRGD) 2002, as amended. SI 2002 No. 3113, The Stationery Office.

UK Highway Liability Joint Task Grup, 2009, *Huhway Risk and Liability Claims – A Practical Guide to Appendix C of The UK Roac Board report "Well Maintained Highways – Code of Practice for Highway Maintenance Management*", 2nd edition. Institution of Civil Engineers.

York, I., Bradbury, A., Rei, S., al. (2007) *The Manual for Streets: Evidence and Research*. TRL Report No. 444. Transport Research Laboratory.

Other LTNs and TALs are vailable at www.dft.gov.uk



Index

A-boards 3.13 Action 4.5, 6.28 alternative routes 6.86–6.87 ambiguity 6.8, 6.77 amendments to schemes 6.88–6.89

baseline data 4.28, 5.7-5.9 blind and partially sighted people 1.20, 2.26, 3.12-3.14, 4.14, 5.23, 6.31, 6.35, 6.41, 6.44, 6.50, 6.51, 6.53, 6.55, 6.65 blister paving 6.36 block paving 6.9 Blue Badges 6.57 bollards 6.22, 6.30, 6.42, 6.78 building line 3.13, 5.10, 6.44, 6.45, 6.51, 6.54, 6.58 bus boarders 6.69 bus stops 5.13, 6.69 carriageways 1.6, 1.13, 1.14, 1 3.14, 3.22, 3.27, 4.5, 4.37, 5. cognitive impairment 3.1 comfort space 1.18 3.5, 3.8, .19, 3 <u>6</u>.37–6.48 3.14, 4.35, 5. 22, 4.17 communication 2.21 controlled creasings 1.6 .20 corduroy 6.34–6.36 nvin courtesy cr ssings 4.37, 5.22, 6.21–6.22

crossell 3.1 3.15, 98 crossells 13.1 4.37, 6.20–6.26 crossells 13.4 4.37, 6.20–6.26 cycle perking 3.9, 6.64–6.67 cycle stands 6.2, 6.64 cyclists 19.8–3.21, 4.12, 5.22, 6.23, 6.24, 6.65

data collection 5.7–5.9 de-cluttering 6.1–6.3 delineation 6.33, 6.42, 6.44 delivery vehicles 6.63 demarcation 2.5, 2.8–2.12, 3.29 design alternative routes 6.86-6.87 comfort space 6.37-6.4 crossings 6.20-6.26 cycle parking 6.64-6. data collection de-cluttering 6. drainage flexibility 2.18 5.2 - 5.6onsiderati gene guida historio 5.27-5.31 bact i 2.1 6.49-6.54 der gr la ces 6.27-6.33 lighting 6.77-6.79 or low speed 6.4-6.15 materials 5.20-5.26 parking and loading 6.55-6.63 public transport 6.68-6.70 remedial measures 6.88-6.89 seating 6.71-6.73 space allocation 5.10-5.14 tactile paving 6.34-6.36 traffic signs and road markings 6.74-6.76 transition to shared spaces 6.16–6.19 wheel loading 6.83-6.85 design champion 4.8-4.9, 4.15 design speed 2.15-2.16, 6.7, 6.13, 6.16, 6.17 design teams 4.7-4.10 desire line 2.6, 3.5, 3.10, 3.11, 4.36, 4.37, 6.25, 6.26, 6.66, 6.80 development process 1.4-1.5, 4.1-4.6 disabled people 1.20, 3.1, 3.6-3.17, 4.14 See also blind and partially sighted people drainage 6.80-6.82 drivers 3.22-3.26

Equality Act 2010 1.20–1.22 Equality Duty 1.21–1.22 equality impact assessments 4.20 evaluation of schemes 4.26-4.29 evidence-based research 1.23-1.24 eye contact 2.23-2.26 footways 1.14, 1.17, 3.3, 3.4, 3.5, 5.11, 5.31, 6.34, 6.38, 6.58 forward visibility 6.5, 6.9, 6.10 frontage activity 2.12, 5.3, 5.8, 5.10

gateway features 6.16, 6.17 geometry 2.15, 6.9, 6.12 guardrailing 2.5

hearing impairment 3.15 historic streets 5.27-5.31 Home Zones 1.10, 6.39 horizontal deflection 6.19

inclusive design 1.5, 3.1 infrastructure 1.6, 3.1, 5.1, 6.89 interaction 1.15, 2.1, 2.8, 2.10, 2.21, 3 4.24

kerbs 1.16, 2.5, 3.13, 5.11, 5.3 6.30, 6.31, 6.32, 6.38, 6.69, 6

ladder grid 6.49-6.54 legibility, street 3.1 level surfaces 1 7, 6.27 liability 1.25 licensing 2.1 lighting 6. linear surfac 6.81 drain litter loadin 6.5

ess groups 4.12, 4.14, 5.8, 6.46 ac

maintenance 4.22, 5.15-5.19 Manual for Streets 1.25, 2.2, 2.3, 2.14, 3.3, 4.19, 5.1, 5.22, 6.1, 6.9, 6.13, 6.76, 6.79 materials 5.20-5.26 mobility impairment 3.9-3.11 mobility officer 4.14, 5.8 modifications to schemes 6.88-6.89 monitoring and evaluation 4.26-4.29

New Roads and Street Works Act 1991 5.18 objectives 2.7, 3.13, 4.7, 4.17, 4.22, 5.14, 6.28, 6.50 parking 4.20, 5.12, 5.13, 5.24, 6.47 6.62 paving 6.26, 6.34-6.36 paviour 6.61, 6.82, 6.85 pedestrians

55-

movement function 2.2, 2.3

comfort space control over traffi and crossing 137 data on 5.8 eviour towards 1.1 drive

eye co drivers 2.23-2.26 tact on behaviour 6.14 fluend der gl 1 6.49–6.54 d level . urfaces 1.17, 6.27 novement and comfort of 2.7 needs and behaviour 3.3–3.36 d parking and loading 6.55, 6.58 reduced demarcation, impact of 2.8-2.10 safety of shared space 2.5 sharing of space with vehicles 1.11-1.13, 1.15 and vehicle speed 2.13-2.15 See also desire lines place function 1.10, 2.2, 2.3, 2.4, 4.8 place/movement matrix 2.2, 5.3

planters 5.24, 6.2, 6.78 project teams 4.7-4.10 public transport 6.68-6.70 Purpose 4.4

quality audits 4.4, 4.19–4.20, 4.23 Quiet Lanes 1.10

raised table 6.18, 6.22 reinstatement 5.17, 5.21 remedial measures 6.88-6.89 research, evidence-based 1.23-1.24 risk and liability 1.25 road markings 6.60, 6.74-6.76

safety and shared space 2.5 safety audit 4.20 scheme development design team 4.7–4.10 maintenance 4.22 minimalist approach 4.23 monitoring and evaluation 4.26–4.29 process 1.4-1.5, 4.1-4.6 quality audits 4.19-4.20 stakeholder engagement 4.11-4.18 Vision, Purpose and Action 4.2–4.5 seating 1.11, 3.8, 5.28, 6.2, 6.5, 6.71-6.73 sense of place 1.8, 1.15, 6.11, 6.71, 6.78 setts 5.22-5.23 'sharedness' 2.11 shared space defined 1.9 design flexibility 2.18-2.20 and design speed 6.7 eye contact 2.23-2.26 impact of design 2.1 locations appropriate for 2.6 place/movement functions 2.2-2 and safety 2.5 2.17 and traffic flow and speed 2.1 sharing 1.11-1.15 and demarcation 2.8-2.12 and level surfaces 628, 6.3 and place function Sheffield stands 6 signing 6.2, 6.1 6.76 space allocation 5.10 14 speed limit 2 engs ement 1.5, 4.6, 4.11stakeholde 4.18, 4. roup 4.15 steel 2.12, 2.18, 2.19, 6.5, 6.14 street afes et funiture 2.4, 4.25, 5.10, 5.28, 6.1, 6, 6, 6, 9, 6, 32, 6, 47, 6, 58, 6, 73, 6, 78 street legislity 3.17, 5.24 street trees 3.17, 6.9, 6.11 surfacing 4.37, 5.19, 5.20–5.26, 6.9, 6.18, 6.22. 6.24. 6.26 swept path analysis 6.12

temporary obstructions 3.13 textured surfacing 6.22, 6.24 tonal contrast 3.12, 3.14, 5.10, 5.24-5.26, 6.22, 6.33, 6.47 traffic management 2.4, 3.29, 4.21, 4.24, 6.9 Traffic Regulation Order 2.19, 6.75 traffic signals 2.4 traffic signs 6.74-6.76 Traffic Signs Regulations and tions (TSRGD) 6.74 trees 3.17, 6.9, 6.11 lations and TSRGD. See Traffic General Direction users. See blind or pa sighted people; sabled people; drivers; pecyclis destria s 5.17–5.18 comp vehic <u>tracke</u> paths 6.9, 6.39, 6.42, 6.45 cal densetion 6.19 on 4.3 isua impairment. See blind or partially sighted people sual narrowing 6.11, 6.18

wheelchairs 3.9, 6.58 wheel loading 6.83-6.85

yellow lines 6.60

Zebra crossings 6.20

Shared space is a design approach that seeks to change the way reet operate by reducing the dominance of motor vehicles, priman gh lower speeds and encouraging drivers to behave more ccommod alv towards pedestrians. This Local Transport Note is main erned with the lv use of shared space on links. While it focuses on High onments, env many of its principles will apply to other types ace. It is aimed at ared assisting those designing and preparing stree mpro emen nd management schemes. Particular emphasis is placed on take agement and inclusive design, where the needs of a diverse inge of people in terms of disability, age etc. are properly consi ages of the development t al erec re Maintenance needs are process, and on sustainable desig where fu considered as part of the design pr ess.

ISBN 9780115532092

£32



